                
MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
                           
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor

                   

   6801 Delmar Blvd.
               
   University City, Missouri 63130

                                              
January 26, 2015

                                    
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, January 26, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:





Mr. Rod Jennings





Dr. Paulette Carr





Mr. Stephen Kraft  





Mr. Terry Crow





Mr. Michael Glickert                                                





Mr. Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Also in attendance was Lehman Walker, City Manager. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mr. Glickert moved to approve the agenda as presented, seconded by Mr. Jennings.

Dr. Carr questioned if the motion was to approve the agenda that had been provided to them this evening and if so, what changes had been made to the new agenda.  Mayor Welsch stated that the reappointments for Mr. Mass, Mr. Tunstall, Ms. Moran and Mr. Miller, as well as the appointments for Ms. Turner and Rev. Harvey had been added.
Dr. Carr asked if there was an urgent need for any of these appointments since Council had not been provided with a 24-hour notice.  Mr. Sharpe noted that the application was submitted on time but the City Clerk was out and was unable to send out the application to Council.  He stated that he had been informed that the Library Board has not been able to meet because of a lack of a quorum. 
Dr. Carr asked when the Library's was scheduled to conduct their next meeting.  Mr. Crow stated that as the liaison for that Commission since the Library Board’s next meeting was not until February 11th.

Mr. Crow stated that at some point Council has to start acknowledging the rules.  So if all of these appointments are coming in at the last minute without notice, and there is no reason to expedite them, they can be noted on the next Council agenda.
Mr. Sharpe stated that he would be willing to postpone the appointments if that was Council's desire.

Mr. Glickert asked if Council had received Rev. Harvey's application, and if so, whether Council had a chance to review it.  Ms. Pumm stated that the application had been sent by email earlier today.  

Mayor Welsch stated that while she had no problem postponing approval until the next meeting she would like to remind Council that Ms. Pumm had informed everyone that even though she was adding the appointments to tonight’ agenda, it would be up to Council to decide whether or not to vote on them.  

Mr. Kraft made a motion to remove all of the appointments from the agenda and reschedule them for the next meeting, seconded by Mr. Glickert.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she would like to retain the appointments for Raheem Adegboye and Beth Norton, since they had been in compliance with the Sunshine Law.

Mr. Jennings moved to amend the motion to exclude the appointments of Raheem Adegboye and Beth Norton from removal from the agenda.
Voice vote on Mr. Kraft's motion to remove and Mr. Jennings' amended motion carried unanimously.
D. PROCLAMATIONS

1. Proclamation for Michael Castro – Mayor Shelley Welsch read her proclamation in honor of U City resident Michael Castro, just named as the first Poet Laureate of St. Louis.  Councilmember Arthur Sharpe presented Mr. Castro with the proclamation.


    Saturday, January 31, 2015 was proclaimed as Michael Castro Day.
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. January 5, 2015, City Council Study Session minutes were moved for approval by Mr. Sharpe, seconded by Mr. Jennings.
Mr. Crow requested the following change be made, "Wilson noted that through a bond issue Clayton improved its streets to this rating," to read, "Wilson noted that through a bond issue Clayton is improving its streets".
Voice vote to approve the minutes as amended carried unanimously.

2. January 12, 2015 City Council Regular Session minutes were moved by Mr. Jennings, seconded by Mr. Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.  
F. APPOINTMENTS 

1. Raheem Adegboye was nominated for appointment to the Economic Retail Sales Tax Board by Mayor Welsch, replacing Barbara Sydnor, seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Beth Norton was nominated for appointment to CALOP commission by Mayor Welsch, replacing Bernetta Smith/Campbell, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
Mr. Crow asked the Mayor if there is a deadline that Council has to adhere to in making reappointments.  Mayor Welsch informed Mr. Crow that there is a deadline for appointments, but not for reappointments.

G. SWEARING IN  
1. Bradley Heinemann was sworn in to the Arts and Letters Commission.

2. Edward Luby was sworn in to the CALOP Commission in the City Clerk’s office.

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Raheem Adegboye, 7629 Canton Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Adegboye expressed his desire for the members of City Council to start working together for the unity and progress of University City.

I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA 

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Approval to authorize the City Manager to execute contract between the City and the Police Union.

Mr. Sharpe moved to approve, seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

2. Approval to authorize the City Manager to accept agreement with the Missouri Department of Economic Development Division of Energy.   

Mr. Jennings moved to approve, seconded by Dr. Carr.

Mr. Glickert questioned the lengthy implementation time.  Richard Wilson, Director of Public Works and Parks stated that 18 months represents the maximum time allowed for completion.  The work may be completed sooner. 
Voice vote on the motion carried unanimously.  

3. Approval of award to Pat Kelly Equipment for a Compact Track Loader in the amount of $116,638.08.

Mr. Glickert moved to approve, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS

1. BILL 9248 – An ordinance amending Chapter 410 of the Building Code, to revise floodplain management as provided herein.  Bill 9248 was read for the second and third time.
Bill 9248 had its second and third readings.
Dr. Carr moved to approve Bill 9248, seconded by Mr. Glickert.
Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Mr. Jennings, Dr. Carr, Mr. Kraft, Mr. Crow, Mr. Glickert, Mr. Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  none

Bill 9248 carried unanimously and became Ordinance Number 6977.
2. BILL 9249 – An ordinance creating a new Section 210.120 of Chapter 210 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri enacting and adopting “Interference and/or abuse of a police service animal”.  Bill 9249 read for the second and third time.
Bill 9249 had its second and third readings. 
Mr. Sharpe moved to approve Bill 9249, seconded by Mr. Jennings.

Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Mr. Jennings, Dr. Carr, Mr. Kraft, Mr. Crow, Mr. Glickert, Mr. Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  none

Bill 9249 carried unanimously and became Ordinance Number 6978.
3. BILL 9250 – An ordinance calling a General Obligation Bond election in the City of University City, Missouri for street, sidewalks and alley improvements and authorizing certain actions in connection therewith.  Bill 9250 read for the second and third time.

Bill 9250 had its second and third readings.
Mr. Glickert moved to approve Bill 9250, seconded by Mr. Jennings.

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Maggie Stanley Majors, 6554 Avalon Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Majors commended the City for its high level of service to citizens and stressed the need for improvements to the streets, sidewalks and alleys in the Third Ward.  Ms. Majors submitted images of the piles of trash being dumped in alleys throughout Ward 3.
Tom Sullivan, 751 Syracuse, University City, MO

Mr. Sullivan expressed his opposition to Bill 9250, along with the following concerns:
1. Reduction in street sweeping
2. Noncompliance with the Sunshine Law/notice of meetings

3. Violation of Election Laws/removal of signs


Mayor Welsch read the following comment sent in by  Shari LeKane-Yentumi of 6939 Dartmouth Avenue, University City, MO.  
Ms. LeKane-Yentum  supports the bond issues for improvements to the University City roads and parks.  She welcomed the improvements to River des Peres.  Many who live in close proximity to the river are concerned not only about the aesthetics, but the smell emitted by the river.
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS

Mr. Crow addressed the following questions to Council and/or City staff:
1. Was October the 28th the first time that the working group was convened?  Mr. Walker stated that it was.

2. Who initiated this process?  Mr. Walker stated that he had initiated the process.
3. Who selected the members of the working group?  Mr. Walker stated that he has been concerned about the condition of the City's infrastructure and how it should be financed for some time, so he made the decision to consult with other individuals to seek their opinion.
4. Were the Mayor, Mr. Sharpe, Ed Schmidt, Ed McCarthy, Rich Wilson and John Solodar the individuals selected to be members of this working group?  Mr. Walker stated that he had asked them to participant.

5. What criteria were used to select members of the working group?  Mr. Walker stated that these were people that he has worked with in the past on financial matters.

6. Was any thought given to utilizing a broader public engagement process?  Mr. Walker stated that he had not.
7. Was any thought given to including members of the Olive Business Owner's Association, Loop Special Business District, owners of large rental complexes within University City, attorneys, real estate agents or members of the Park Commission?  Mr. Walker stated that he had not.

8. Was any thought given to including residents that live north of Olive or south of Delmar?  Mr. Walker stated that Councilmember Sharpe lives north of Olive; however he had not taken geographic considerations into account.    

9. Did any public notice go out for the four meetings that were held?  Mr. Walker stated that there was no requirement for public notices.  

10. Is it true that Councilmember Sharpe never attended any of these meetings?  Mr. Walker stated that was correct.

11. Were any other members of Council invited to attend these meetings?  Mr. Walker stated that Councilmember Kraft had been invited.

12. Was bond insurance discussed at these meetings?  Mr. Walker stated that it was not necessary to discuss insurance, since the purpose of the committee was to talk about whether there was interest and information that could be considered with respect to the condition of City streets.  
13. Will bond insurance be required for this proposal?  Mr. Walker stated that it would be, and it is something that he will be recommending to Council.  

14. Do you know what the cost of bond insurance will be?  Mr. Walker stated that he did not.

15. Were outside professionals utilized to assist you or members of your committee or any of your employees with this proposal?  Mr. Walker stated they had.  Mr. Crow asked who they were.  Mr. Walker stated they were W.M. Strategies, the City's financial advisor, and conducted a preliminary discussion with bond counsel.  Mr. Crow asked if they were available to take questions and was the City Manager or staff take advantage of that to which Mr. Walker said yes.  Mr. Crow then asked who they were. Mr. Walker stated, Joy Howard was the City’s financial advisor and the attorney was Mark Grimm of Gilmore and Bell.  

16. Has Gilmore and Bell already been retained?  Director of Finance, Tina Charumilind stated that they have not been retained.
17. Were these professionals contacted after Council's Study Session on January 5th?  Mr. Walker stated that it is customary for staff to have ongoing discussions with its financial advisor, therefore he cannot remember if this specific discussion was before or after the meeting.  However he does not believe that Gilmore & Bell had been contacted before the meeting.  Mr. Crow noted that Gilmore & Bell had forwarded an engagement letter to the City on December 29th.
18. How many companies did the City consider prior to the selection of WM Strategies?  Mr. Walker stated that he did not remember and took exception to being put on the spot at tonight's meeting when Mr. Crow had three weeks to submit them to him in writing.  Mr. Crow noted that the minutes of January 5th reflected his request to make the financial advisors, attorneys and underwriters available for tonight's meeting.

Mayor Welsch advised Mr. Crow that his first ten minutes for comments had elapsed. 
Dr. Carr read the following Revised Missouri Statute 610.010, Sections 4 and 4(e), into the record, "A public governmental body is among other things, any department or division of the State of any political subdivision of the State, of any county or of any municipal government.  Any committee appointed by or at the direction of any of the entities and which is authorized to report to any of the above named entities, any advisory committee appointed by or at the direction of any of the names entities for the specific purpose of recommending directly to the public governing board or its chief administrative officer".  She stated that the current issue is whether a committee formed to advise the City Manager was subject to the Sunshine Law, and based upon the aforementioned Statute notices should have been posted. 
Dr. Carr then expressed her concerns associated with the committee:
· Lack of geographic diversity 

· Lack of public engagement

· Lack of gender, racial or socioeconomic diversity

· Lack of Council engagement

Mr. Walker stated that the opportunity that presents itself is for Council to decide whether they wish to proceed by placing the bond issues on the ballot and allow the public to vote on it.  
Dr. Carr stated that her concern is that the public did not have an opportunity to weigh-in on what they would like to see funded by this bond issue.  She then asked Mr. Walker if it would be fair to say that since only two members of Council had been involved in the committee meetings that essentially they were the architects of this bond issue?
Point of Order:  Mr. Kraft stated that Dr. Carr was implying motives for people who have not a chance to speak for themselves.  
Mr. Walker stated that there was no architect, merely his idea in terms of how to address some of the City's financial and infrastructure issues.  Dr. Carr noted that Mayor Welsch had mentioned these 20 million dollars in her May 2010 editorial and Mr. Kraft mentioned it during his reelection campaign.  
Point of Order:  Mr. Kraft stated that he does not remember mentioning 20 million dollars in any of his literature.

Dr. Carr asked why a detailed report from the financial advisor explaining their recommendation of a general obligation bond rather than certificates of participation, as well as the legal opinion of bond counsel were not provided prior to the presentation of this ordinance.  Mr. Walker stated that they had not been provided because they are not needed for Council to make this decision.  Dr. Carr asked who had written the ordinance.  Mr. Walker stated that it had been written by the Finance Department in conjunction with the City Attorney. 

Dr. Carr stated that 20 years ago the City passed a general obligation bond issue with a capital investment sales tax that generates over two million dollars annually.  The City pledged to use the sale tax to avoid paying additional property taxes.  Since this ordinance will drastically increase property taxes, should the City dispose of that sales tax?  


She stated that expert opinions are necessary to understand what Council will be doing to its citizen's finances and moved to postpone the vote pending a full report by the financial advisor and legal opinion by bond counsel, seconded by Mr. Crow.
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if a postponement of this ordinance would have any impact on the City's ability to place this on the April ballot. Mr. Walker stated that should Council vote to postpone it would kill the opportunity to proceed with a bond issue in April.  
Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Mr. Jennings, Mr. Kraft, Mr. Glickert, Mr. Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  Mr. Crow and Dr. Carr.
The motion to postpone failed.

Mr. Kraft stated that a bond issue is about as democratic as it gets.  Citizens have the opportunity to decide whether they want to spend the money or not.  He stated that the City's streets are not in good shape.  And while the City could go on spending its reserves to make improvements for perhaps another year, with a 26 million dollar operating budget it would take major cuts and numerous years to bring the streets up to an acceptable condition.  Mr. Kraft stated that this is an unusually good time to do streets since interest rates, as well as the price of asphalt are at historic lows. He stated that the last bond issue for streets was in 1993, so he believes that the responsible thing for Council to do is to look at this and say if you want better streets then the City would propose a bond issue to help accomplish that.   
Mr. Glickert stated that prior to the meeting, he was in the 3rd Ward visiting a citizen who has lived there for 89 years and is very interested in the renovation of the streets as determined by the Public Works and Parks Department.  Mr. Glickert stated that he would agree that this a good time to present this proposal from a financial standpoint, and that the renovations are greatly needed, especially on Etzel Avenue which is a main arterial that runs from University City into the City of St. Louis.  He noted that there is a scale adopted by the City called the P.A.S.E.R. Scale, which has rated the City's streets at 6.1 out of a possible 10.  So if this proposal goes down, it is going to come back sooner or later because the City's infrastructure is not going to improve.
Mr. Jennings stated that one of the frequently discussed topics by citizens of the 3rd Ward is the condition of their streets and the belief that previously they have been slighted when it came to street repairs in Ward 3.  In looking at this bond issue, half of the money will go towards the renovation of the 3rd Ward streets and he was sure his residents would be very supportive of the bond issues.  

Mr. Sharpe stated that the City's issue with respect to streets is basically, fix me now or fix me later.  Seemingly this is a good time to present a bond issue that would improve this City, but it is the people's choice.   

Dr. Carr posed the following questions to the Mayor:

1. Mayor Welsch, did you inform any members of Council that you were meeting with the committee to discuss this bond issue?  Mayor Welsch stated that she would not be interrogated while on the podium and reminded Dr. Carr that she could call her office to address any questions she might have.

2. Why would you represent yourself as being uninformed when you wrote the following statements in your January 4th newsletter:  "On Monday, January 5th City Manager Walker has scheduled a Study Session for the City Council.  At this meeting Mr. Walker is going to present his analysis of the capital needs for University City.  I expect that he will be making a recommendation on what we do.  I look forward to hearing what he has to say"?  

Dr. Carr stated that in 2012 Mayor Welsch wrote that the City needed to protect its reserves and decried the use of approximately $800,000 for street repairs.  That year the City had a record surplus and spent record lows on maintenance.  The following year the Mayor was eager to use four million dollars from reserves for street repairs and touted the surplus budget and wise use of the City's reserves for that purpose, right before the election.  

Dr. Carr then posed the following questions to Mr. Kraft and Mr. Walker:

1. Mr. Kraft why didn't you inform Council during their Study Session that you had been a participant in all of the committee meetings?  

2. Mr. Kraft authored an article in ROAR'S during his campaign in which he wrote, "University City has met the challenge.  With savings from management reorganization University City has a budget that maintains City services and fixes streets that are long overdue for repair.  There are no cuts in City services."  So have we met the challenge and fixed the streets or; now that you've been elected, are the streets in poor condition?  
3. Mr. Walker, have we taken an inventory of our streets since the City spent approximately 5 million dollars on street and sidewalk projects over the last two years?  Mr. Walker stated that his belief is that an inventory has been done.  

4. Is that inventory published, and if so, can she be provided with a copy of it?  Mr. Walker stated that if the inventory is available he will provide it to all members of Council.

5. Why haven't the potholes been patched?  

Dr. Carr stated that she has a long list of things she believes should be financed by a bond issue, but had no idea that the City was even considering one.  She then noted that repairing the streets does not eliminate the need for maintenance.   
Mr. Crow stated that he is intrigued with the fact that a bond issue for 20 million dollars is moving at such a warped rate of speed.  He believed that as elected officials, Council should have had the opportunity to do their homework before the ordinance is presented to the public.  

Mr. Crow stated that one provision of the ordinance pertains to a 2.5 percent cost or $625,000, for the use of outside professionals.  He asked how many professionals did the City consult with prior to selecting the aforementioned firms.  Mr. Walker stated that the City has worked with WM Strategies on bond issues for many, many years.  Gilmore & Bell is a very highly regarded firm that the City has also worked with in the past on bond issues, so the City is very comfortable proceeding with these recommended firms.  

Mr. Crow stated that when 2.5 percent of 20 million dollars is being represented as the cost for professional fees it would seem to make sense for the City to obtain comparative bids from other companies.  He stated that the estimate from Gilmore & Bell is $277,000.  WM Strategies' fee is $15,000 if it closes and $15,000 per issue.  
Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Mr. Jennings, Mr. Kraft, Mr. Glickert, Mr. Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  Mr. Crow and Dr. Carr.

Bill 9250 carried by a majority and became Ordinance Number 6979.
4. BILL 9251 – An ordinance calling a General Obligation Bond election in the City of University City, Missouri for the City’s Parks and authorizing certain actions in connection therewith.  Bill 9251 was read for the second and third time.
Bill 9251 had  second and third readings.
Mr. Jennings moved to approve Bill 9251, seconded by Mr. Sharpe.

Dr. Carr stated that the fact that Council has not been provided with detailed reports from the City's financial advisor or bond counsel, as well as the fact that no bids or consideration was given to retaining the best company, would lead her to the conclusion that Council has not done its homework.
Roll Call vote was: 

AYES:  Mr. Jennings, Mr. Kraft, Mr. Glickert, Mr. Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.  

NAYS:  Mr. Crow and Dr. Carr.

Bill 9251 carried by a majority and became Ordinance Number 6980.
M. NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTIONS

Introduced by Mr. Jennings

1. Resolution 2015 – 1  A resolution engaging the services of WM Financial Strategies, as financial advisor and Gilmore & Bell, P.C., as bond counsel, in connection with the issuance of General Obligation Bonds by the City.  Seconded by Mr. Glickert.  
Mr. Crow reiterated his concern about the City's failure to obtain comparative bids prior to the presentation of this resolution. 

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Gregory Pace, 7171 Westmoreland, University City, MO

Mr. Pace strongly urged Council to postpone this resolution in order to obtain comparative bids.

Mr. Kraft made a motion to postpone this resolution, seconded by Mr. Sharpe.

Mr. Sharpe asked Mr. Walker if the postponement of this resolution would cause any problems for City staff?  Mr. Walker stated that it would not.

Voice vote on Mr. Kraft's motion to postpone carried unanimously.

BILLS

N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch read the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:

· The Police Department Focus Group will meet on Tuesday, January 27th at 6 p.m., at the Heman Park Community Center.  Please attend and bring a neighbor.

· The reception for this year's returning artist will be held at 7 p.m. on Thursday, February 5th at the University City High School library.   

Q. ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:48 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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